MID WEST DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES
Summer AGM Meeting 
Friday 16th June 2023
at 1.30pm
Strathmashie Lunch Hut
1 Welcome & Apologies 
Present: Roddie Feilden (Ardverikie, Chair), Phil Lloyd, Dougie Langlands and Mike Kenny (also all Ardverikie), Lord Pearson (Cruach), Paula Ross, Cameron Louden, Jamie Hendry and Prof Rory Putman (all Jahama Estates), John Jackson (FLS), Jamie Easthaugh & Ross Dakers (Ben Alder), Donald Rowantree & Allan Macleod (Corrour), Victor Clements (Secretary).
Apologies:
Hamish McCorquodale & Jonny Stevenson (Dunan), George Eveleigh (Cruach), John Cameron & Ellie Corsie (Glen Nevis Estate).
The Chair thanked Ben Alder Estate for hosting the meeting and for providing lunch.
2 Minutes of previous meeting
Minutes approved by meeting, and signed by Chairman.

3 Matters Arising
There were no matters arising.

4 Accounts & budget
A DMG contribution budget of £4300 was agreed for 2023-24, in addition to ADMG subscription. This would pay for DMG expenses and build a buffer in the bank account. DMG subscription to be reduced to £2500 in 2025-26.

All monies had been received in and all bills paid, with transfer to DMG overall account now complete.

There was currently £1,388.70 in bank account.

VC to invoice DMG members asap after meeting.
There was some discussion around why only 2 X members were reporting roe deer culls, when almost certainly, most DMG members would be culling roe in woodland areas.

All members advised to report all deer management activities on their property so that the DMG could be aware of the full picture across the area. Roe deer management likely to become more significant as woodland area expands. Sika deer culls are already reported.
5 Election of office bearers
Roddie Feilden was re- elected Chair, proposed by Donald Rowantree, and seconded by Phil Lloyd.

6 Season review 2022-23
Overall, DMG members had broadly achieved their culls in 2022-23, with a maintenance cull in the east designed to keep the population at c 8 deer per sq km overall, and a reduction cull in the west. A number of properties in the east were being very cautious with regard to their stag cull, following big reduction culls in recent past.
Lord Pearson, speaking on behalf of Cruach and Dunan, voiced his concern about the Corrour policy and especially its impact on Dunan. Past culls had put a lot of pressure on them, from which they were still trying to recover. However, Corrour were now shooting less around their boundaries, with activity concentrated mainly on their Fersit beat. Their other beats therefore acted as something of a buffer with other estates. It was felt that other DMG members were taking whatever action they could to try and retain deer on their own ground, and Corrour were operating within an overall agreed model. It may take some time to reach a new equilibrium.

Mamore had implemented a much higher cull than in recent years, in response to habitat impacts and the issues with deer around Kinlochleven.

Corrour had shot fewer hinds than anticipated, and there were now relatively few deer on the Fersit beat at present, which is what they wanted. Density is less than 1 per sq km there still, and they want to maintain this. They were starting to see habitat response now, and the lower numbers were important for securing carbon benefits and the arrangements they now had over this. There was not a significant difference between fenced and unfenced areas of regeneration now, with Loch Treig side the most promising area. The Fersit beat is the focal point.

Ardverikie had similar season as year before, with stable culls, and a relatively settled situation.

Killiechonate reported hinds in good condition.

Ben Alder had exceeded their hind cull. Relatively small numbers of calves reported with some groups of deer.

Cruach may shoot a few more hinds going forwards if they are available. Cruach have opened up a number of younger woodlands to deer, and this was helping them to hold on to animals.

FLS had culled more than planned, all using contractors. Anticipate fewer deer needing to be culled in 2023-24. Impacts are largely moderate. FLS had shot one 144 kg dressed stag (larder weight) this year, with several also over 120 kg. The 144 kg stag was their heaviest on record.

7 Member Updates
Corrour are currently moving in to the second phase of a 750 ha peatland restoration scheme. In discussion on such schemes within the DMG more widely, it was emphasized that such areas did not need to be deer fenced, and in most cases, it was unlikely that deer would do much damage to them.
Liam Keith was leaving Corrour to take up a job elsewhere, and Corrour would be recruiting.

Ardverikie would be taking forward c 280 ha of woodland creation this year.

Lord Pearson would be stepping back from his role in managing Cruach, and his son-in-law and daughter would now become more active within the deer management group.

Cruach were currently investigating doing peatland schemes as well.

Ben Alder had taken on an extra keeper to help develop a partridge shoot. They were looking at a 300 ha peatland restoration scheme, and scoping possibilities on Camusericht too.

Jahama Estates were producing a range of land management policies at the moment, covering woodland management/ forest plans, peatland restoration, management of their designated areas and other related areas. In the past, the main objective had been simply to safeguard their water supply for the aluminium smelter in Fort William. The intention now is to think more proactively about various strands of their land management, and scope out a range of management activities going forwards. This would all help inform the finer detail that was required in relation to deer management. A significant amount of planning work will be taking place over the next six months or so, and developments will be reported to DMG.
8 Deer Management Plan
Target deer densities
In broad terms, the deer management plan seeks to maintain an overall average deer density of 8 deer per sq km in the east of the DMG, with less than this on Corrour, and more on the other properties. It is felt that this satisfies both production and environmental objectives, with HIA within the Ben Alder site showing very low impacts in last survey commissioned by Nature Scot.
In the west, the broad strategy is to reduce numbers to just less than 6 per sq km from the 10-11 deer per sq km recorded in 2021. However, as above, Jahama are developing a suite of policy documents at the moment, and this will help to fine- tune their overall deer management policy going forwards. FLS & JMT are both contributing to a broad strategy of reducing numbers in the west.

Monitoring

DMG members would be monitoring blanket bog this summer, and guide numbers of plots per property had been circulated. Some properties had elected to do a greater number of plots, or were taking forward their own variation on methodology. VC would collate information and present at autumn meeting.

Blanket bog was proportionately less important in the west, but VC would look to integrate any data produced there in to overall report.

Working Plan

The Working Plan was discussed and will be updated to reflect the situation at June 2023. Included with these minutes.
DMG Assessment

VC had carried out an informal DMG assessment, with a variation on methodology used previously by ADMG/ Nature Scot. This was a good way of identifying strong and weaker points within the group. MW DMG scores fairly well in this process, with the emphasis going forwards needing to be on continual population planning and vegetation monitoring.
Endorsement of plan?

The deer plan was endorsed as presented by all those present. Plan can be found at: https://midwestassociationdmg.deer-management.co.uk/deer-management-plan 

The previous plan will now be removed from website. 
9 Proposed Culls 2023- 24
Proposed stag and hind culls were discussed for 2023-24 season, with hind culls to be finalized at October meeting.
On the east side, their was a discussion about whether the recruitment calculation of 27% over 650 hinds or so was accurate, or whether a proportion of well grown calves were being counted as hinds, and perhaps the 2022 figure of 35% should be maintained. The difference would amount to c 50 hinds and 75 stags from a target cull if the population was being maintained at current level. It was decided that the 27% figure was a fair reflection of what was actually there at present.

Proposed stag culls were Ardverikie (70), Ben Alder (15), Camusericht (12), Cruach (20) and estimated for Dunan (10).  If Corrour adopted their 2022-23 stag target of 120 animals, then that would give a total of 250 stags, below the suggested target of 275.

On the hinds, provisional targets were set at Ardverikie (85), Ben Alder (80), Camusericht (30), Cruach (50), Dunan provisionally 25 and Corrour 120.

This total was 390, well above the suggested target of 300. This figure would be revisited at the autumn meeting, but there was a feeling that members would rather cull more hinds and perhaps leave space for more stags.

In the west, Jahama were updating a suite a policy documents, and did not want to commit to figures until after that was complete. They would have a better idea of hind cull at the autumn meeting. FLS culls were likely to be less now given larger Jahama culls. VC would liaise with JMT re their target culls. Mamore reported a 31% recruitment over 200+ hinds.
10 Health & Safety/ Well being

There were no issues arising.

11 External Communications
Nature Scot Report
No report.
ADMG Report

An ADMG spring report had been circulated previously. There were three changes likely to come forwards this autumn, (1) Use of non lead ammunition, (2) Use of thermal imaging scopes for shooting deer, (3) Removal of seasons for males of all deer species.

ADMG had objected to all three developments on a range of grounds from deer welfare to public safety and complications for management planning, as had the SGA. It is possible that the stag season could be gone this year. A consultation of these issues is taking place at the moment.
12 AOCB

There were a lot of deer at present on low ground between Cat 
Lodge and Dalwhinnie. These appear to have come down from hill 
areas 
through open gates, and not possible to get them back again. 
It is likely that they will be culled out, as they are eating grass on 
low ground, and becoming a danger on the roads.

The next meeting would be on Monday 23rd October, 1.30pm at 
Aberarder Lodge on Ardverikie.
